
 



Agenda for the Annual Vestry Meeting of  
All Saints Church, Hoole, 

at 7.30pm on Wednesday 24th April 2024 
 

 
1) Apologies for Absence 
 
2) Minutes of the Vestry Meeting held on Wednesday 19th April 2023 
 
3) Matters Arising 
 
4) Vote of Thanks to the Church Wardens 
 
5) Election of Two Church Wardens 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Agenda for the Annual Parochial Church Meeting of  
All Saints Church, Hoole, 

on Wednesday 24th April 2024 
 

  1) Apologies for Absence 
 
  2) Minutes of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting held on  
 Wednesday 19th April 2023 
 
  3) Matters Arising 
 
  4) Report on the Electoral Roll 
 
  5) Report on the proceedings of the PCC 
 

6) Report on the Financial Affairs of the Parish and the Receiving and 
Adopting of the Audited Accounts for 2023 

 
  7) Report on the Goods, Fabric and Ornaments of the Church 
 
  8) Report on Safeguarding  
 
  9) Report on the proceedings of the Deanery Synod 
 
10) Election of three Deanery Synod members to serve for 2 years 
 
11) Election of four ordinary PCC members to serve for 3 years  
 
12) Confirmation of Reader membership 
 
13) Appointment of Independent Examiner 
  
14) Vicar’s Remarks 
 
15) Any Other Business (Questions, comments, observations etc) which you 

wish to raise should be in writing/emailed to vicar@allsaints.church no 
later than Wednesday 17th April) 

mailto:vicar@allsaints.church


Minutes of All Saints Church, Hoole 
Annual Vestry Meeting  

held on Wednesday 19th April 2023 
 

The minutes were circulated before the meeting. 

1. Welcome 
 

Rev Craig Gaudion welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He said that the 

evening’s meetings were an opportunity for us to express our gratitude for 

what the Lord is doing. The meetings are an act of worship as we give back 

His church to God. They are a rededication. This was followed by a time of 

sung worship and prayer. 

 

 2. Apologies 

 Martin Smith, Rosie Smith, Helen Glenn, Maria Wilkinson, Christopher 

Wilkinson, Hannah Wilkinson, Matthew Wilkinson, Ian Percival, Sophie Short, 

Christine Armstrong, Andy Warren, Paula Warren, Gill Holt, Bill Holt, Princy 

Johnson, John Lewis, John Chester, Val Ornsby, Elaine Hemmings, Rick 

Hemmings, Susannah Grey, Pat Pawson, David Pawson, Simon Rendell, 

Dawne Rendell, Paul Treby, Lis Treby, Yvonne Heath, Frances Hibbert, 

Stephen Batchelor 

3. In attendance  

Rev Craig Gaudion (Chair), Alex Lewis (Secretary), John Patterson, Jim Ellis, 

Helen Ellis, Pamela Male, Ken Wood, Ann Chester, Catherine Willetts, 

Stephen Willetts, Jackie Sears, Anita Benson, John Benson, Garnett Carr, Janet 

Carr, Emma Roberts,  John Trevett, Tina Trevett, Daisy Guinness, Rachel 

Collier, Anne Hughes, Nigel Hughes, Ben Short, Rachael Guinness, Alan Cole, 

Pat Cole, Sarah Mason, Patrick Hill, Karen Hill, Ian Armstrong, Simon 

Wilkinson,  Jules Tynegate, Steve Tynegate, Vicki Bulgin, Jeff Turnbull, Andrew 

Creeth, Christina Beveridge, Hazel Bebbington, Christine Davies, Cath Noble, 

Angela Payne, Jon Hitchen, Andrew Grey, Gill Brown 

Trisha Shuler (observing) 



4. Minutes of Last Meeting  

The minutes from the Annual Vestry meeting held on Wednesday 10th April, 

2022 were accepted as a correct record and signed. 

5. Matters Arising 

There were no matters arising. 

6.  Vote of Thanks to the Churchwardens 

Craig Gaudion thanked the wardens, Andy Creeth and Catherine Willetts. He 

expressed his personal thanks for the support that they had given him in 

being ‘a new vicar learning the ropes’. He commended them for their 

conscientiousness and their Godliness. Craig reminded the meeting that a lot 

of what the wardens do is not seen by everyone but goes on behind the 

scenes and is vital to the smooth running of the church He asked for 

continued prayer for the wardens and that the church family continually 

honour them for their hard work and wisdom. Craig asked that the wardens 

be given a standing ovation in recognition of their work. 

7. Election of New Churchwardens 

Proposed 

Churchwardens 
Proposed by  Seconded by 

Andrew Creeth Alex Lewis  Tina Trevett 

Catherine Willetts Garnett Carr  Steve Tynegate 

There being no other nominations, both Catherine and Andy were duly 

elected as Churchwardens for the next 12 months. 

The meeting was closed by Craig Gaudion. 

 

 



Minutes of All Saints Church, Hoole 
Annual Parochial Church Meeting  

held on Wednesday 19th April 2023 
 

All reports were circulated before the meeting. 

1.Apologies for absence 

Martin Smith, Rosie Smith, Helen Glenn, Maria Wilkinson, Christopher 

Wilkinson, Hannah Wilkinson, Matthew Wilkinson, Ian Percival, Sophie Short, 

Christine Armstrong, Andy Warren, Paula Warren, Gill Holt, Bill Holt, Princy 

Johnson, John Lewis, John Chester, Val Ornsby, Elaine Hemmings, Rick 

Hemmings, Susannah Grey, Pat Pawson, David Pawson, Simon Rendell, 

Dawne Rendell, Paul Treby, Lis Treby, Yvonne Heath, Frances Hibbert, 

Stephen Batchelor 

Those in attendance 

Rev Craig Gaudion (Chair), Alex Lewis (Secretary), John Patterson, Jim Ellis, 

Helen Ellis, Pamela Male, Ken Wood, Ann Chester, Catherine Willetts, 

Stephen Willetts, Jackie Sears, Anita Benson, John Benson, Garnett Carr, Janet 

Carr, Emma Roberts,  John Trevett, Tina Trevett, Daisy Guinness, Rachel 

Collier, Anne Hughes, Nigel Hughes, Ben Short, Rachael Guinness, Alan Cole, 

Pat Cole, Sarah Mason, Patrick Hill, Karen Hill, Ian Armstrong, Simon 

Wilkinson,  Jules Tynegate, Steve Tynegate, Vicki Bulgin, Jeff Turnbull, Andrew 

Creeth, Christina Beveridge, Hazel Bebbington, Christine Davies, Cath Noble, 

Angela Payne, Jon Hitchen, Andrew Grey, Gill Brown 

Tricia Shuler (observing only) 

The meeting started with a short video presentation about the previous year. 

This can be found on the church’s YouTube channel. 

2. Minutes of the last meeting 

The minutes from the Annual Parochial Church Meeting held on the 20th April, 

2022 were accepted as a true record and signed. 

3. Matters arising 

There were no matters arising. 



4. Report on the Electoral Roll 

 It was reported that there were 201 parishioners on the electoral roll for 

2023. This is one less than last year. However, Craig noted that this is not 

necessarily a true reflection of the numbers attending Sunday services. There 

had been an upsurge of people and families attending and the church family 

was diversifying, and it was heartening to see the age range broadening. The 

Electoral Roll is only a snapshot. Craig said that it is important that people 

keep coming and find a home at All Saints, which should have a culture of 

hospitality and welcoming. All have a part to play in this. 

Helen Dymond was thanked for her hard work in preparing and collating the 

Electoral Roll. 

There were no questions. 

5. Report on the Proceedings of the PCC 

There were no questions about the report. Craig stated that he was grateful 

to the PCC for their work. The membership displayed a wide variety of talents 

and expertise. He especially noted that in the challenges of Westminster Rd. 

the PCC had faithfully sought Jesus in its resolution. 

6. Report on the Financial Affairs of the Parish 

Garnett Carr spoke to the meeting. He noted that finance in the church 

was very much a team effort and, firstly, thanked the staff involved, 

Helen Dymond, Hannah Gately-Dymond, Rachel Collier, Christina 

Beveridge and Andy Warren. He thanked the monthly cash counters, Bill 

Holt, Rick Hemmings and Alex Black. He went on to thank the Finance 

Committee of the PCC, Garnett Carr, Andy Creeth, Paul Treby, Ben Short, 

Jan Carr and Princy Johnson. 

He noted that the accounts had been independently examined by Nic 

Jenkins of Hacker Young and all was in order. The income for 2022 

showed a surplus of £6,000 and he believed that the church finances 

were well balanced at the moment. He noted that the Westminster Rd 

property had been revalued in line with what will be received when the 

property is sold. Now £255,000 was cash in the bank or in specialist 

deposit accounts. Some recording of accounts had been simplified during 



the year, such as the Groves Church joining All Saints. 

There were no questions about the report and the report was received. 

Craig thanked Garnett and all involved in the careful stewardship of the 

church’s finances. 

7. Report on the Goods, Fabric and Ornaments of the Church 

Catherine Willetts spoke to the meeting. She drew the attention of the 

meeting to the fact that two overdue inspections had been completed during 

the year. John Chester had attended the Archdeacon’s Visitation in April. 

Everything mentioned in the 2016 report had been attended to and there 

were no major issues. The Quinquennial inspection had been completed by 

the church architect. A few backlog works resulting from delays caused by the 

pandemic had been scheduled in for completion in the immediate future. 

Thanks were extended to the staff and the Building Committee for their 

constant work that ensured that there were no major items on the 

Quinquennial Review. 

Catherine went on to report that there had been an Accessibility Report 

carried out by Vanessa Layfield, the Diocesan Engagement and Inclusion 

officer. It had increased awareness of some things that can be done as the 

church moves forward. Some minor adjustments had already been made. 

Catherine concluded by thanking all who keep the building in good order and 

especially thanked Christina Beveridge for her many years of service as Centre 

Manager, which had been a blessing to all. 

There were no questions about the report. 

8. Report on Safeguarding 

Jeff Turnbull spoke to the meeting saying that it had been a standard year. All 

safeguarding must be taken very seriously and to reduce the risk to all, every 

member of the church should be watchful, vigilant and ready to speak out. 

New posters had been put up in church and details of how to access 

safeguarding help would be put on the back of toilet doors and on the pre 

and post service information video loop. Jeff encouraged all members of the 

church family to undertake at least the Basic Awareness training course run 



by the Church of England. We want to be as successful as we can be in 

safeguarding all.  

Jeff explained that he would like someone new to take on the role of 

safeguarding officer. It would be preferable if the volunteer had previous 

experience in safeguarding but there are courses to provide appropriate 

training. 

9. Report on the proceedings of the Deanery Synod 

There were no questions about the report. Steve Tynegate said that he was 

honoured to serve on Deanery Synod as it gives the opportunity to meet 

others and find out about other problems and situations. He would like more 

support as there are still 3 vacancies on the PCC for Deanery Synod 

representatives. 

Craig thanked Steve and reinforced the view that Deanery Synod did give a 

wider view of what was going on as we are only a small part of the diocese. 

Bishop Mark reminds all that there are 1.5 million in the Diocese of Chester 

who do not yet know Jesus and we all have a responsibility to do mission 

across the boundaries. 

10. Election of 4 Deanery Synod members to serve for 3 years 

Nominee   Proposer   Seconder 

Steve Tynegate  Stephen Willetts  Alex Lewis 

There being no other candidates, Steve was elected. 

11. Election of 4 ordinary PCC Members to serve for 3 years. 

Nominee   Proposer   Seconder 

Stephen Willetts  Steve Tynegate  Alex Lewis 

Princy Johnson  Garnett Carr  Steve Tynegate 

Stephen Batchelor  Jeff Turnbull  Stephen Willetts 

Alan Cole   Jules Tynegate  Stephen Tynegate 

There being no other candidates, all were elected.  

 



12. Appointment of an Independent Examiner 

Garnett reported that he had approached Nic Jenkins of Hacker Young who 

was willing to act as independent examiner. It was agreed that he be 

appointed Independent Examiner for 2023. 

Craig opened the floor for any comments or questions. 

John Patterson asked whether the choice of hymns for the new hymn book 

for the 9.00am service could be advertised on the newsletter. Craig 

responded that this could be arranged. 9.00am service attenders had been 

asked first as they would be the ones using the hymn book, but it might also 

be useful for those who are currently unable to attend. 

Ken Wood asked if it would soon be possible to live stream services again. He 

and Paul Barnfather had been looking at ways to narrow angles when filming. 

Craig reminded the meeting that there had been no live streaming for about a 

year due to GDPR issues and potential filming of those receiving prayer 

ministry and communion. The current set up did not record well and it is 

important to stream services that are acceptable to all. He recognised that it 

is an opportunity for those who can’t come to church to be involved.  

13. Vicar’s Remarks 

Craig stated that he wanted to begin with thanks. He thanked Alex Lewis for 

her work as PCC secretary. He went on to thank all the staff team and he was 

grateful to be part of a ‘team ministry’. He especially wanted to thank Tina 

Trevett who is currently working voluntarily as Interim Operations Manager. 

She had done much to update organisational issues, including updating and 

renewing policies. Tina was given a standing ovation.  

Craig went on to thank the readers, retired clergy and service leaders stating 

that All Saints had rich diversity and a wealth of experience, all enriching the 

worship life of the church. He also thanked anyone who was part of a team. 

He said there were no ‘volunteers’ but family members helping the whole 

family. 

Craig wanted to thank Sam Durdant-Hollamby as he prepares to leave to take 

over ministry at the parish of St Barnabas, Hattersley. He said that Sam had 

been at All Saints for 16 years and noted that many had seen Sam growing in 



maturity and faith. He thanked the church family for investing in Sam and said 

that this was a real sign of fruit and showed the way in which things have 

been brought on in the church. Sam received a standing ovation in his 

absence.  

Craig went on to read from Colossians 2 v 6 onwards concerning being rooted 

in the faith. He talked about the importance of living like, for and with Jesus 

as He is the only one who is perfect. He noted that over a couple of difficult 

years he had seen the rootedness of many and encouraged all to keep their 

eyes fixed on Jesus. He referred to the recent Easter Day service, including 

adult baptism, which had been a tremendous time for all and said that we all 

want to see lives transformed and see more people coming to God. He asked 

for prayer for protection and blessing for him and his family. 

15. Any Other Business 

There was no other business. 

Andy Creeth spoke to the meeting to offer thanks to Craig on behalf of the 

church. He thanked Craig firstly ‘for being Craig’ who shows how central his 

faith is to him and who works hard to develop his relationship with God 

because he is determined to serve God. Andy also noted Craig’s strong desire 

to help everyone in the church family to live out our faith as well as know 

about it. Andy recalled that Craig had asked everyone to do something that 

focuses on God first thing every morning rather than read phone news feeds 

etc. This had stayed with Andy. Craig has encouraged everyone to embrace 

living like, with and for God. 

Andy stated that when Craig was appointed the PCC had been especially keen 

that he develop the work with families. At both the Christingle and Easter 

services it had been wonderful to see the great number of families attending. 

Andy also noted the refreshment of services at 9.00am and 10.54am and the 

vibrant musical worship that Craig had sometimes been a part of. Craig’s 

warmth shone through all of these, as did his desire for all to know God. He 

constantly reminded the church family of the need for all to reach out to the 

9,000 people in Hoole and his vision is clear. 

 



Andy also commented that Craig is a good manager who makes sound 

judgements and has reached out to experts to develop the work of the 

church. He led the PCC in a spiritual way to secure the future of Westminster 

Road. 

Andy also said that it has been lovely to see the family involvement, too. 

Gemma has been leading services, Kids Club and is now the Childrens and 

Families worker. He also commented as Sam moves on that many had been 

taught and encouraged by him, Katy and the family. 

In conclusion Andy thanked Craig for his continued hard work and heart and 

committed the church to prayer for Craig and his family.  

Craig closed the meeting in prayer. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



STATUTORY REPORTS 

 

Report on the Goods, Fabric and Ornaments of the Church 

INTRODUCTION 

The Churchwardens have a duty to report on the Goods, Fabric and 

Ornaments of the Church to the Annual Parochial Church Meeting. 

The end of year review taken from Building Committee meetings shows once 

again how blessed we are to have active groups of people who work hard to 

maintain and enhance our Church and Church Centre. We thank them for 

their dedication and commitment. 

FABRIC 

Maintenance 

The fabric of the church is in good condition as confirmed by the Church 

Architect at the last Quinquennial Inspection in June 2022. No inherent major 

works were identified. 

Routine maintenance forms part of the Building Committee’s annual 

programme and urgent and essential works have been undertaken inside and 

out to keep the buildings and grounds in good repair. 

The backlog of ongoing maintenance on the Church which was delayed by the 

pandemic has now been cleared and the works recommended by the Church 

Architect have been undertaken by specialist contractors. The roof was 

repaired in October 2023 with missing tiles replaced and the gullies and 

valleys cleared (the start was delayed due to another job overrunning and 

bad weather). Arrangements were made for stonemasons to carry out 

repairs, including pointing, repair of the Chancel cill and securing a boundary 

wall coping stone. The stonework repairs were completed in January 2024. 

The church clock had its annual service when problems were identified with 

the auto pull off system which silences the bells during the night. This was 

upgraded in March 2023 to ensure continuous reliable operation and to 

minimise the risk of complaints from our neighbours. 



The bells at All Saints were fully inspected by specialist bellfounders in 

October 2022. Their detailed report on the Bell Installation was received in 

March 2023 which confirmed the bells are in a ringable condition. The report 

set out various options for improvement for the future which have not yet 

been considered by the PCC. The bells remain available for ringing, subject to 

relevant risk assessments. Following the retirement of the Bell Captain after 

many years of leading teams at All Saints, the number of requests is being 

monitored.  

As the trees in the church grounds had not been inspected for about 10 years, 

a survey was commissioned to check their health & condition and any risk 

they might pose to people, buildings or property. The tree surgeon’s report 

was received in July, advising that the trees were generally in good condition 

but that some remedial work was required. With PCC approval, the necessary 

applications were made to the Archdeacon of Chester and to the local 

authority for the proposed tree work to be carried out. This was completed 

on 1 March 2024.  

Other developments   

Improvement works have continued around the Church and Church Centre, 

taking account of the need to make reasonable adjustments to make All 

Saints accessible, welcoming and inclusive for people with disabilities. The 

Church Centre doors which were in poor condition were replaced in June 

2023 with a wider door for wheelchair access and better signage. Plans are 

being developed to upgrade Accessible Toilet facilities, particularly the WC in 

the Vestry area.   

The Vicarage offices have been refurbished over the winter to make them 

fully serviceable and to free up space in the main Church Office. This has 

involved extending and upgrading the IT network infrastructure, including 

broadband, telephones and Wi-Fi across the site.  

Health & Safety risk assessments have been updated for a wide range of 

activities, including the Christingle services and for using the Baptistry. The 

Church Evacuation Policy was reviewed and a practice held with the 

congregation on Sunday 9 July.  

 



ORNAMENTS AND GOODS  

The ornaments and goods of the Church have been periodically checked and 

are in good order as confirmed at the Archdeacon’s Inspection in 2022. 

There is now a Welcome Desk at the back of church with information about 

All Saints for newcomers. After our 10.45 services, this is attended by one of 

the Leadership Team as a contact point for people wanting to find out more 

about our church life.  

CONCLUSION 

After a busy year we are immensely grateful to all those who work hard to 

keep our buildings and grounds in good order, fit for purpose and available 

for worship, for our other ministries and for community use. 

There were organisational changes in the staff team in 2023 and we were 

pleased to welcome Gary Kneale as our new caretaker and Suzanne 

Christopher as Operations Manager.  

So much work goes on behind the scenes and particular thanks this year go to 

John Trevett for the design and oversight of the centre doors installation, to 

Christopher Wilkinson for his work on the configuration of the IT network, to 

Stephen Willetts as the PCC’s Health & Safety Co-ordinator and to Ken Wood 

for his faithful hands-on service as the chair of the Building Committee. Their 

time and expertise is valued and appreciated.  

It is testament to the hard work of our staff team, our many able volunteers 

and the skills of the contractors working at All Saints that the Church, Church 

Centre and grounds are in good condition and are such a blessing to our 

congregation and other users. 

Catherine Willetts 
Dr Andrew Creeth 

Churchwardens 
April 2024 

 



Annual Safeguarding Report 2023/24 

Jeff Turnbull, stepped down as Parish Safeguarding Officer in May 2023.  We 

would like to thank him for his wisdom and expertise over the number of 

years he has been involved in this work. 

Val Ornsby took the PSO role with Ros Flanders joining as Deputy in 

September. Ros, who is Headteacher at Hoole Primary, brings invaluable 

experience and a working knowledge of interagency processes to the team. 

Yvonne Lincoln has also joined us recently and has a wealth of experience of 

safeguarding children and young adults. 

Work in Kids’ church, youth and with vulnerable adults is reviewed at the 

Termly Safeguarding Group meetings and reports are made to each PCC 

meeting. There is oversight of safeguarding training requirements and DBS 

applications for voluntary and paid roles within All Saints.  

The PCC have agreed our Safeguarding Policy and Procedures for this year 

which follow the House of Bishops Guidance. This can be found on the 

safeguarding page of the Church website and there are printed copies at the 

back of Church and in the Church Centre. 

Day to day safeguarding practice at All Saints is concerned with the well-being 

of the Church family. This is of increasing importance as our links to the 

homeless, who stay at The Dene Hotel next door, are developing through 

ministries such as Heart & Soul Café and Connect Lunches (previously known 

as Cheerful Givers). (We also acknowledge there are, generally historic, 

concerns with high profile abuse in the Church of England.) Safeguarding is 

everyone’s responsibility, and we would like to emphasise the need for good 

communication with the Safeguarding Team when there are concerns for an 

individual’s well-being. The Safeguarding Team can build a picture from 

different sources and collate information which may be crucial in providing 

help and support. Contact us on safeguarding@allsaints.church  

The Diocesan Safeguarding Team provide us with expert advice and support 

in all safeguarding circumstances. 

The Church family may find the mental health awareness information leaflets 

to the bottom of the safeguarding webpage useful. 

mailto:safeguarding@allsaints.church


Stephen Bachelor and Tina Trevett have developed the Graceful 

Conversations initiative to listen well and dialogue with kindness about 

difficult topics. They have written a report below. 

Thank you to Suzanne Christopher who is now the Lead Recruiter and DBS 

administrator deciding whether a particular volunteer or employee needs 

DBS clearance. She then initiates and finishes each application.  

We are also extremely grateful to Helen Dymond who acts as an 

administrator for safeguarding. 

All Saints is committed to safeguarding as an integral part of its ministry and 

mission, promoting a safer culture and the welfare of every child, young 

person and adult.  

As safeguarding is the responsibility of us all, we recommend that all church 

members over the age of 16 undertake the Basic Awareness module.  Group 

volunteers should also take the Foundations module. In addition, PCC 

members are also sign posted to the Domestic Abuse module and certain 

leaders are required to take the Leadership module. The Church of England 

safeguarding training can be found at https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org 

Anyone completing a module should send a copy of the certificate to the 

church office. 

Val Ornsby 

Ros Flanders 

April 2024 
 

Graceful Conversations is about facilitating discussions on difficult topics in a 

safe and respectful way, where all opinions are listened to. To do this we 

have started a series of quarterly meetings where a subject is looked at. In 

our first 2 meetings we have had a guest speaker share 

experience/information then discuss altogether, in small groups or over a cup 

of tea. Thanks to Gemma Gaudion who shared on poverty in the UK and Ian 

Percival on homelessness in Chester. 

 

https://safeguardingtraining.cofeportal.org/


Meetings are on a Sunday afternoon and all are welcome.  If you can’t make 

this, we are also happy to come to Community groups and share what 

happened at the meeting/facilitate discussions. We are also very happy to 

hear any suggestions for topics, or potential different times. 

Stephen Batchelor 
 Tina Trevett 

April 2024 

 

Report on the Deanery Synod Meetings 

The Deanery Synod provides the opportunity to visit other parishes and 

discover something about their issues and blessings.  It is an honour to have 

represented you over the past few years.  There are generally three meetings 

per year, a plan for the meetings is issued together with agendas for each 

meeting on a timely basis.  

In May last year we met at St Michael’s Church in Newton where we were 

introduced to the parish, followed by a presentation by Rev Mike Loach about 

the Eco Church, which seeded ideas of insulation, solar panels, heat pumps, 

and much more. 

In October we met at St Peters at the Cross.  The Rev Jon Phillips talked about 

the challenges of a city parish and the wide range of activities that the church 

uses to reach out to the population.  We then had a presentation by Dr Alan 

Dowen who is the Lay Chair for the Chester Deanery Synod.  Alan gave a very 

interesting talk about Achieving the Vision following a report put together for 

the Chester Diocese.  The vision narrative is entitled ‘Together in Christ’, 

Sharing Hope and has four core themes which will shape mission strategy:-  

• Growing braver, fuller faith 

• Blessing 1.5 million lives, one life at a time 

• Transformative loving service (in practice) 

• Engaged locally, working together in loving generosity 



We then worked in groups to respond to a series of questions and 

reconvened to share our thoughts.  We then had a brief communion service 

and finished by saying the grace together.  

The February meeting was at St Mark’s, Saltney, but this clashed with our 

special PCC meeting, so I gave my apologies and did not attend. 

Steve Tynegate 
March 2024 

 

Church Attendance 

In 2024 there are 194 parishioners on the Electoral Roll, a decrease of 7 from 

2023. 12 names have been removed and 5 names have been added. The 

average weekly attendance counted in October 2023 was 140 adults and 

approximately 24 under the age of 16. 

 

The 2024 Parochial Church Council Review of the Year 

The PCC currently has 20 members consisting of clergy, churchwardens, 

Readers, a Deanery Synod representative and 12 elected members of the 

congregation. Each year 4 members are elected from the church family to 

serve for a term of 3 years. The PCC meets bi-monthly with committees 

meeting in the interim months. Special meetings are sometimes held to 

discuss specific topics. Attendance has been 84% which is the same as last 

year. 

The Parochial Church Council (PCC) operates through a number of 

committees dealing with different aspects of church business and parish life. 

These committees are all responsible to the PCC. They regularly report to the 

PCC through minutes and reports, which are discussed as necessary. This year 

the committees have formulated their Terms of Reference. The PCC regularly 

invites members of staff to meetings to inform them of how their work is 

going, their highlights and needs and, most importantly, to give prayerful 

support. 

 



The PCC continues to take its role as an employer very seriously. In 

September 2022 the PCC authorised a visit from Andy Bagwell of UCAN (UK 

Church Administrator Network) to survey the organisational health and 

operational effectiveness of All Saints. In June he was invited back to lead a 

PCC Away Day held at Foxhill. As a result of working with Andy, a new 

structure was put in place and during the year Suzanne Christopher has 

joined the staff as Operations Manager. The PCC is grateful to Tina Trevett 

who worked in a voluntary basis, supported by Garnett Carr and Stephen 

Willetts, to establish this role and prepare for it to become a permanent 

position. The Personnel Committee and PCC continue to support Craig to 

ensure that the spiritual, emotional, physical, and practical needs and 

concerns of the staff are met and dealt with, and legal responsibilities are 

covered. Recently much needed improvements have been made to the 

offices and communication systems to improve working conditions. The PCC 

values the role that the staff play as they interact with those who visit the 

church and ensure that the church functions effectively. They work very hard 

for All Saints. Thank you. 

A small group of PCC members with considerable wisdom and expertise led 

by Andy Creeth worked hard and overcame many challenges to secure the 

sale of the Westminster Road School site to the Marjory Boddy Charitable 

Trust, ensuring the continued future of the Hoole Community Centre. We 

thank God for the outcome. 

The PCC is also aware of its responsibilities for the well-being and 

safeguarding of all and is supported in this by members of the church family 

who have expertise in specific relevant areas and who report to and advise 

the PCC to ensure that all statutory regulations are met in such areas as 

safeguarding, health and safety and data protection. During the year we 

welcomed Val Ornsby as our new Safeguarding Officer. She is supported in 

this vital role by Ros Flanders and the Safeguarding Committee. Both attend 

meetings to report to the PCC. The PCC are grateful to that group for their 

work. PCC members are all required to undertake safeguarding and domestic 

abuse awareness training. A small group continue to work towards ensuring 

that the church is a safe place where open and honest conversations can take 

place. During the year Stephen Batchelor and Tina Trevett have held open 



meetings to discuss homelessness and poverty. They have been assisted in 

this by visiting speakers. Other topics are planned in the future. 

Stephen Willetts is the Health and Safety representative on the PCC, 

reporting at every meeting. Stephen ensures that all policies and risk 

assessments are up to date and special events, such as the Christingle Service 

are held safely. We are grateful to Stephen, the Wardens, Craig, Ken Wood, 

Building Committee and all the staff for their consistent hard work in making 

All Saints a safe and secure environment in which to meet.  

Reflecting on the past months it would be true to say that the PCC and its 

committees have had another busy and, at times, extremely challenging time, 

but we always look to God, certain of His love and continually seek His 

guidance as we move forward into exciting times. 

I would like to express my deep and sincere gratitude to all those on the PCC 

who give so freely of their time, expertise, gifts and talents to do God’s work 

both as a church family and throughout the community. Thank you. 

Should you wish to know more about the PCC, please contact Alex Lewis, PCC 

Secretary. A redacted version of minutes can be made available upon 

request. 

 

 

 

 

 














































